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Costa Rica defeats claim over public health closure

Costa Rica has defeated a Spanish businessman’s US$100 million ICSID claim over the closure of his chicken meat-processing
business on public health grounds, avoiding liability �ndings or any award of damages.

In an award issued on 29 June, the tribunal chaired by Alexis Mourre, former president of the ICC Court in Paris, unanimously
rejected the claims brought by Alejandro Díaz Gaspar under the Spain-Costa Rica bilateral investment treaty.

Mourre formed a majority with the claimant-appointed arbitrator Adolfo Jiménez of Holland & Knight in Miami to accept that
administrative decisions that Costa Rica took in relation to the business and a ministerial press statement on sanitary conditions
at the plant were not consistent with the state’s treaty obligations.

However, Mourre and Jimenez said the closure of the plant had promptly been reversed and any damage caused by the state
was unproven.

Costa Rica’s appointee to the tribunal, Luis González García of Mexico, issued a partial “separate” opinion, saying the state’s
measures protected public health and did not amount to a violation of international law.

The tribunal ultimately declined Díaz's request for a declaration that Costa Rica had acted in breach of the BIT and international
law.

The parties were ordered to pay their own costs and an equal share of the arbitration costs. The award is available in Spanish
here.

Alejandro Díaz Gaspar �led the claim in 2019 over the collapse of Ibérico, a food processing group supplying fresh chicken that
he founded over a decade before in the central Costa Rican province of Alajuela.

Díaz alleged that in 2016 a local property developer encouraged the Ministry of Health to conduct an inspection of Ibérico’s
waste facilities, which evacuated water produced from the slaughter of around 25,000 chickens per day. The ministry issued a
series of administrative orders that effectively suspended all activities at the plant.
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Ibérico was a chicken meat-processing business in Costa Rica (Credit: Shutterstock/Mai.Chayakorn)
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Díaz claimed US$100 million in damages for alleged lost sales, the job losses of 950 employees and contracts Ibérico was
unable to satisfy. He also requested US$1 million in moral damages.

The businessman was represented by a team from Hogan Lovells and WDA Legal in Miami, while lawyers from Squire Patton
Boggs in Paris, Miami and Santo Domingo acted for Costa Rica.

In the 210-page award, the tribunal rejected Costa Rica’s jurisdictional objections to claims relating to events prior to January
2016, as well as to Ibérico’s related sausage business and a planned acquisition of further land.

It said the claims were adequately mentioned in Díaz’s notice of dispute �led in 2017.

Mourre and Jiménez formed a majority to �nd that Costa Rica’s suspension of the wastewater facilities in the wake of the
inspection carried out by the health ministry was reasonable. But they said the state had failed to justify a one-day compliance
period given to Díaz to prove he held permits necessary to operate the plant, including at an increased capacity.  

The pair further held that when issuing administrative orders suspending operations and closing the Ibérico plant, Costa Rica
had acted arbitrarily, without due transparency, and in breach of the BIT’s fair and equitable treatment standard.

However, they said these measures were effectively reversed days later by an administrative court in San José so there was
ultimately no violation of the BIT. Ibérico’s unexplained decision to close its facilities for �ve days from the day of the corrective
decision is not attributable to the state, the majority said.

They also described Ibérico’s explanation for its eventual abandonment of the project due to alleged �nancial dif�culties as
unsatisfactory.

The tribunal as a whole rejected Díaz’s claims regarding his legitimate expectations for his investment in Ibérico, saying that the
state maintained some discretion over changes to the regulatory framework applying to the business and that Díaz had not
conducted due diligence on future land use in the area.

The tribunal also considered an alleged defamatory press campaign by Costa Rican ministers, which Díaz said caused Ibérico’s
credit to dry up. Mourre and Jiménez found that a statement by the minister of health was serious and contradictory, accepting
the investor’s claim that it constituted a breach of the fair and equitable treatment standard. However, they said the resulting
damage to Ibérico had not been proven.

In his separate opinion, González García said it was unquestionable that Ibérico had operated in breach of Costa Rican
regulations. The risks to public health associated with slaughtering animals should have been well known to Díaz – and states
should be able to prioritise safeguarding over economic activity by investors, he said.

González García continued that Costa Rica should not be forced to accept further illegality after the inspection because it had
tolerated irregularities at Ibérico by not strictly enforcing domestic law. Instances of mismanagement did not amount to a breach
of the BIT, he said.

He accepted that the press statements were unfortunate, but said they were not hostile or in violation of the BIT and remained
consistent with the ministry’s position towards Ibérico.

He also said the damages caused by Costa Rica’s conduct had not been made out.

Contacted by GAR, Rostislav Pekař, Raúl Mañón, and José Ricardo Feris of Squire Patton Boggs, counsel to Costs Rica, said in
statement: “In unanimously rejecting all of the claimant’s claims and denying him any relief, the tribunal agreed with Costa Rica
that Díaz operated his plant in serial violation of Costa Rican law and that Costa Rica acted lawfully to address those repeated
violations.”

“The tribunal also rejected as unfounded the claimant’s theory that he was subject to a discrimination and harassment
campaign. This speculative, third-party funded claim should never have been brought.”

Tiago Duarte-Silva of Charles River Associates, the state’s damages expert, says the tribunal also agreed that Ibérico’s �nancial
situation had “deteriorated progressively even before the alleged measures”. He adds that a reasonable investor would not
accept the fair market value presented by Díaz, nor be “suf�ciently assured of the company’s future prospects”.   

Hernando Díaz-Candia of WDA Legal, counsel to Díaz, says: “I’m happy that the arbitral tribunal found that our client’s rights
were violated by Costa Rica”.
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Last year, Costa Rica also avoided an award of damages in a US$395 million claim by mining company In�nito Gold. The
Canadian investor has since �led an annulment petition. Arnold & Porter advised the state in that arbitration.
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